


MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY 14th September 2015 at 7.30pm
IN THE UNITED REFORMED CHURCH MANOR ROAD

Present 
Councillors: Cllrs J. Blackburn (Chair), B Edwards (V. Chair), J. Clark, R Benoy, M. Fraser, J. Moore and K Punyer.
 
Parish Clerk: S. Denne.

Also present: Cllrs Davis and Huggett.

1. Apologies for absence –  Cllrs Britcher and Simmons, Borough Cllr Podbury

2. Declaration of Interests – Cllr Edwards is a Trustee for the RC&YP, item 9 on the agenda.

3.    Declarations of Lobbying -None
4. Minutes of the meetings held on 13th July 2015 were agreed, and the Chairman signed them as a true record.
5. Session for County and Borough Councillors – Cllr Davis informed the meeting that Tunbridge Wells Golf Club is to be sold to Targetfollow. He then went on to offer his support to the RVA for their proposed Arts Festival. 

10. News Letter – Mr Ed Langridge introduced himself to the meeting and then went on to give the history of ‘Langton Life’ magazine. The publication has built up to 1700 copies every 2 months. A team of mainly volunteers format the magazine and edit it before sending it off to print. They sell space for advertising, which makes a small profit, about £500 an edition. All the profit is set aside as a bursary to help youngsters in the village to get to university o college, if they are facing financial hardship. He and his team would like to offer to manage and edit a similar magazine, about 24 pages, for Rusthall. The Parish Council would pay about £250 per issue and this would give them a page to print their minutes and any other items of news. The editor would also publish stories submitted to him which would be of interest to the village. Delivery of the magazine is carried out by volunteers, who may be happy to help out Rusthall. Cllr Blackburn thought we should be able to find volunteers with the help of the RVA. The publication would also be placed in businesses, care homes, doctors and the library. Cllr Clarke asked if the magazine made a loss, would RPC be liable. Mr Langridge said that it was unlikely to make a loss and if it did the RPC would not be liable.
It was resolved that the Parish Council would agree to pursue the offer and the Clerk to arrange a meeting with Mr Langridge for earlier in the New Year. Cllr Blackburn thanked Mr Langridge for his generous offer and his time to talk to the members.
6. Committee Reports:
Planning –Committee meetings were held on 16th July 2015 and 3rd September 2015 minutes and draft minutes have been circulated. Cllr Edwards informed the meeting that an application had been received for a development at the top of Southwood Road for four flats. The Parish Council had suggested refusal of the application due to the following:
Where is foul sewage going – not being connected to existing drainage system?
No provision for car parking – already a problem in Southwood Road. Building construction not in keeping with street scene. Overdevelopment of land and not enough garden area. Has planning application been submitted for change of use – site previously used for garages?
He then went on to inform the members that due to receiving a retrospective planning application he enquired of TWBC if there was a penalty for building without permission. He was informed that there wasn’t.
7. Fire Station – The Clerk informed the members that she would be able to show them samples of the flooring later in the week. Once the flooring had been agreed upon and the final figure agreed, then contracts would be signed.

8. Fremlin Pond – i. Date of next voluntary clearing of the pond carried out by The High Weald Project is on the 30th September. Cllr Blackburn also informed the members that the temporary fence had been replaced with a wooden fence, by Town and Country. 
                     ii. Purchase of one pair of waders – Cllr Blackburn informed the members that the High Weald Trust required a replacement pair of waders. She may be able to obtain a pair from another charity organisation.

9. RC&YP – Cllr Edwards read out the letter that he wished the Parish Council to send to TWBC with regards to the proposed development of a sports pavilion by RC&YP. The members voted that the letter could be sent. Clerk to type and print three copies which Cllr Blackburn was to sign.
11. Chairman’s Report - Cllr Blackburn informed the meeting that there were small cards available advertising ‘Bins on Line’, a link on TWBC website that informs residents when bins are to be emptied and how to obtain replacement ones. She would also be enquiring if TWBC had a notice that could be put on cars window screens when they park next to the yellow hatching by the bottle bank. An Audi had prevented the bins from being emptied. Health Watch are to campaign for volunteers, who would be trained, to go into hospitals and surgeries to ask carry out surveys. She reminded the members that Universal Credit was due to start in October. She then explained the proposed cycle route that could go through Langton Green and Rusthall. The report mentions central hatching, kerb build outs and or central islands, 20mph limits and cycle routes an signage along Long Meads. Rusthall High Street to incorporate 20mph, review on street parking, raised tables at side road junctions and install cycle route signage and markings. This has yet to be sent out for consultation. However, this would create a huge impact on the village. It would be prudent to invite someone from TWBC to speak on the matter. AS yet it was unknown how much and where the funding would come from.

12. Clerk’s Report – Coach Rd is to be closed for a short period, in October, for patch work to be carried out on the pavements. Parish.Net is not responding to emails or phone calls with regards the potential new website. Clerk will look elsewhere if no response by the end of the week. Meanwhile the current website has not been updated. Clerk still trying to ascertain who can give permission to move the gas metre in the fire station. The sort code for Unity Bank will be changed as from the 21st September. The finance Committee and signatories have been informed of the number. Sandhurst Parish Council has requested to borrow the speedwatch equipment, to be put on October’s agenda. The external auditors have signed off the 2014-2015 audit, with no comments.













13.   Accounts for Payment – to authorise the payment of invoices as listed (to follow) 
	
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT 
	 August/September 2015
	

	Payee Name
	Cheque Ref
	Amount Paid
	Transaction Detail

	RVA
	300207
	95.00
	Grant

	HMRC
	300208
	122.39
	Tax/ NI

	HMRC
	300209
	122.39
	Tax/ NI

	URC
	300210
	30.00
	Hire of Hall

	CLERK
	SO
	959.73
	 Salary July

	CLERK
	SO
	959.73
	 Salary August

	RATES
	DD
	340.00
	Fire Station

	RATES
	DD
	340.00
	Fire Station

	D BUCKETT
	B/P
	328.50
	Internal Audit

	SOUTHERN ELECTRIC
	DD
	34.20
	Electric

	RATES
	DD
	340.00
	Fire Station

	EE
	DD
	30.32
	Mobile

	EE
	DD
	30.32
	Mobile

	C Patterson
	B/P
	348.00
	Grass cutting 22.07.15

	C Patterson
	B/P
	336.00
	Grass cutting 25.08.15

	J Blackburn
	[bookmark: _GoBack]300211
	12.00
	Printing

	HWCAAG
	300212
	150.00
	Membership

	C Patterson
	B/P
	337.00
	Grass cutting

	Total Payments
	
	4915.58
	


14. Open session for questions from the public: None
15.  Items for Information 
 a) Cllr Fraser asked if there was an update with regards the cycle rack. Cllr Blackburn informed her that she was still awaiting a reply from One Stop.
b) Cllr Fraser expressed her appreciation to the display in the church by the Rusthall Local History Group.
c) Cllr Edwards informed the members that his pc had a fault and gave them other contact details until such time as the computer could be fixed.
d) Cllr Benoy informed the meeting that he helped an elderly lady who tripped over having got her foot caught in some plastic packaging tape. She unfortunately suffered a broken arm and bruising and cuts to her face.  Cllr Benoy, later, went into three shops on the High Street and informed them of the incident and requested that they ensure that any packaging, from deliveries is cleared off the High Street.
e) Cllr Blackburn had received a complaint of drivers breaking the speed limit as they turn into Rusthall Road from the A264 near the Spa. She asked the members whether to consider having further ‘Kill Your Speed’ signs installed. County Cllr Davis suggested roundels painted on the road. The Clerk to ask the Kent Steward if this would be possible.

The Meeting closed at 20.40
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